KETTERING TOWN FORUM

Meeting held – 5th June 2006 

Present: 

Councillors Anderson, Adams, Bunday, Burton, Dearing, Freer, Gordon, Hales, J. Henson, L. Henson, Jones, King, Malin, Mayhew CC, Parker, Rennie, Richardson, Smith-Haynes, Titcombe, Tod and West.

J. Putt (A6 Town Forums), E. Patrick (Churches Together), S. Gregory (Ability Northants), G. Bale (Kettering Taxi Association), N. Griffin (Newlands Centre), P. Ansell and M. Ozdemire (Civic Society), B. Burton (Chamber of Trade).

Graham Soulsby (Deputy Chief Executive – Kettering Borough Council)

Simon Richardson (Senior Planning Officer – Kettering Borough Council)

Deborah Snow (Performance Improvement Manager)

Ian White (Forum Administrator)

06.KTF.1
ELECTION OF CHAIR

Councillor Freer proposed and Councillor Malin seconded that Councillor Anderson should be elected Chair of the Forum for 2006/07. There being no other nominations it was

AGREED
that Councillor Anderson be elected Chair of the Town Forum for 2006/07.

06.KTF.2
APPOINTMENT OF DEPUTY CHAIR

Councillor Freer proposed and Councillor Parker seconded that Neil Griffin (Newlands Centre) should be appointed Deputy Chair of the Forum for 2006/07. There being no other nominations it was

AGREED
that Neil Griffin be appointed Deputy Chair of the Town Forum for 2006/07.

065.KTF.3
APOLOGIES 

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Corazzo, Civil, M. Lynch, S. Lynch, and Scrimshaw. 

Ian Watts and Mark Winspear (Kettering Chamber of Trade)

Gilbert Davis (Neighbourhood Watch)

Joan Neal (Ability Northants)

Lisa Bryan (Northants Police Service)

06.KTF.4
MINUTES

AGREED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Forum held on 2nd February 2006 be approved and signed by the Chair, subject to Councillor King being included on the list of those attending.

06.KTF.5
PUBLIC SPEAKERS 

Bill Burton of Kettering Chamber of Trade, and Paul Ansell of Kettering Civic Society indicated that they wished to speak on item 11 on Item 9 on the Agenda (Kettering Town Centre Masterplan).

06.KTF.6
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

None

06.KTF.7
CORPORATE IMPROVEMENT PLAN 2006/07

Members of the Forum received a presentation in respect of the Council’s Corporate Improvement Plan for 2006/07.

06. KTF.8
REVIEW OF KETTERING TOWN FORUM 


Members of the Forum received a report that advised them in respect of the review being carried out into its future by the Policy and Improvement Committee’s Task and Finish Group appointed for that purpose.


Members of the Forum received details of the recommendations of the Task and Finish Group in respect of process items that could be determined without changes to the Council’s Constitution, and also recommendations that did require constitutional change. Comments were invited from members of the Forum on these issues.


Members of the Forum considered the low level of attendance of representatives from the organisations other than the Borough and County Councils, and discussed the likely reasons for this. Much of this discussion revolved round voting rights for non-Council representatives and the impact on issues considered by the Forum. It was noted that the Forum’s role was consultative. It was considered vital that any decisions taken should not serve to discourage attendance.


It was noted that the issue would be considered by the Council’s Policy and Improvement Committee at its meeting on 27th June 2006, and that all members of the Forum were welcome to attend and address that Committee if they wished.


Having discussed the implications of the likely reduction in the number of Wards as a result of the Further Electoral Review of the Borough on voting at the Forum, the ethos of the forum and the role of local non-governmental organisations, it was 

AGREED 
that the following views should be passed on to the Policy and Improvement Committee:-

· The Town Forum should make decisions on items placed before it on a consensual non-voting basis, apart from the annual election of its Chair

· Minority views should continue to be passed on as responses to items where appropriate

· All Forum meetings should continue to be held at the Municipal Offices

· The role of local non-governmental organisations should not be diminished by any decisions taken

Additionally, the following minority views were expressed, which would be passed to the Policy and Improvement Committee under the terms of the Town Forum’s Constitution (Paragraph 4.6)

· Concern be expressed about the impact of the likely reduction in the number of Wards and the representation of Councillors in politically ‘split’ areas

· The Council Chamber was too formal for Forum meetings and they should take place at other locations

06.KTF.9
 TOWN CENTRE MASTER PLAN

Members of the Forum received a report that updated them on town centre policy development and funding issues. Prior to considering the report the Forum was addressed by Paul Ansell of Kettering Civic Society, and Bill Burton of Kettering Chamber of Trade under the ‘Right to Speak’ policy.

Mr Ansell said that the Civic Society were content with the Masterplan, and saw it as having immense impact and value, and he urged the Council to adopt it and act upon it as soon as possible.

Mr Burton thanked the Forum for including this item on the agenda, and urged that the Council should safe guard the future of town centre shops by adopting the Masterplan. He requested that consideration be given to the establishment of a steering group consisting of representatives of local traders and Planning officers to formulate ideas for the Town Centre with a view to them reporting to the Forum. 

The submitted report referred to the proposed conservation area review and management plan to be undertaken in the town centre, the role of town centres in the Core Spacial Strategy being prepared for North Northamptonshire, the provisional funding allocation by the Government for the re-development of town centre sites, and the impact of the report of the All Party Parliamentary Small Shops Group entitled ‘High Street Britain 2015’ on retail shops in Kettering town centre.

When considering the report, members noted the suggestion of Mr Burton, and would investigate its feasibility but would need to bear in mind the role of other groups in this matter.

It was considered that there was much happening in relation to the re-development of the already successful town centre but that there was still much to do. It was important that this was achieved.

(Councillor Richardson left the meeting at 8.05pm)

06.KTF.10
PEDESTRIANISATION


Members received an update in respect of the operation of the pedestrianisation scheme for the Town Centre, and the enforcement issues arising from it. It was noted that footfall appeared to have increased adjacent to the Newlands Centre since the Scheme had been introduced.

06.KTF.11
OPERATION KLEEN SWEEP

Members received an update in respect of the progress and outcomes of the first ‘Kleen Sweep’ undertaken in the town centre, St Marys and Pipers Hill Ward.


Members of the Forum noted the success of involving Community Groups in the process, and were informed that grafitti could be removed from private properties subject to the owners permission being received.

AGREED
that the above be noted. 

06.KTF.12
FURTHER ELECTORAL REVIEW OF KETTERING BOROUGH – FINAL RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE BOUNDARY COMMITTEE FOR ENGLAND


A report was submitted which notified Members of the Forum of the final recommendations of the Boundary Committee for England (BCFE) in respect of its further electoral review of the Borough with regard to the Kettering Town area.

The final recommendations of the BCFE in respect of its further electoral review of the Borough of Kettering had been published on 6th May 2006. The recommendations provide for a reduction in the overall number of Borough Councillors from 45 to 36, and the number of Wards from 23 to 17. 

In the Kettering Town area (excluding Barton Seagrave), the number of Wards has been reduced from 12 to 9, and the number of Councillors from 26 to 20. Details of the changes for the Town were submitted.

Members of the Forum were notified that any comments should be passed to the Electoral Commission at this stage of the Review.

06.KTF.13
DATE OF NEXT MEETING AND AGENDA ITEMS


The next meeting would take place on 4th September 2006.


The following items would be on the Agenda:-



Tresham Institute Development

Town Centre Master Plan



Pedestrianisation


Update on the Review of the Forum

06.KTF.14
ANY OTHER BUSINESS
Members were appraised of the arrangements in relation to the new payment arrangements as a result of the closure of the Council’s Cash Offices. It was noted that the new arrangements increased the number of paypoints, and the days on which payments could be made. 

(The meeting started at 7.00pm and ended at 8.23pm)

Signed________________________________

Chair
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